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Thank you, Representative, and welcome to the 

Chamber. Have a great afternoon. 

The House now will return to the Call of the 

Calendar. Will the Clerk please call Calendar Number 

227. 

THE CLERK: 

Mr. Speaker, Page 45 of the House Calendar, 

House Calendar Number 227, Favorable Report of the 

Joint Standing Committee on Finance, Revenue and 

Bonding, Substitute House Bill Number 6151 AN ACT 

CONCERNING CERTAIN OPERATORS OF MOTOR VEHICLES AND 

ELIGIBLIITY FOR UNEMPLOYMENT BENEFITS . 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Tercyak. 

REP. WILLIAMS (68th) 

Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Excuse me, if you could please hold, 

Representative. Representative Williams, for what 

purpose do you rise sir? Sorry. 

REP. WILLIAMS (68th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Good thing I'm a very 

loud person. Under our rules, I will be recusing 
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myself and leaving the Chamber due to a possible 

conflict of interest. 

Thank you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, Representative. We will return to the 

Call of the Calendar. Representative Tercyak. 

REP. TERCYAK (26th): 

Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. I move for the 

acceptance of the Joint Committee's Favorable Report 

and passage of the bill. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Motion before the Chamber is acceptance of the 

Joint Committee's Favorable Report and passage of the 

bill. Please proceed. 

REP. TERCYAK (26th): 

Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. This bill 

pertains to certain truck drivers, a size of a truck 

over 10,000 pounds, other considerations. Basically 

it boils down to this. 

To be an independent contractor you have to 

fulfill what the Department of Labor calls the A,B,C 

test about being independent, being able to take the 

time off when you want to, controlling your own hours, 

controlling who you work for, doing work that can be 
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done outside of the employer's business, doing work 

the employer doesn't normally have employees doing. 

Some truck drivers, there's been confusion about 

whether they're independent contractors or not. The 

complaints have made it to at least one Legislator who 

looked into it and by working with the Labor 

Department, we've now worked on a definition that will 

make it clear that these people are independent 

contractors. They are not employees, and it makes it 

clear that you do not have to actually accept work 

from more than one business in order to prove that you 

are able to be an independent contractor accepting 

work for more than one business. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. Through you, I 

hope people will vote for this bill. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, Representative. Will you move 

adoption of the bill? 

REP. TERCYAK (26th): 

And I move adoption. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, Representative. Representative Smith 

of the 109th, 108th, I'm sorry . 

REP. SMITH (108th): 
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You know, this is one 

of those bills that actually is good for business, so 

I'm happy to rise in support of it. There's always a 

question on whether one is an employee versus an 

independent contractor. Those types of questions 

create litigation, expense for business in 

Connecticut. 

This bill helps define the fact that those who 

are transporting goods with a weight of over, in a 

truck or vehicle over 10,000 pounds can be deemed an 

independent contractor, even though they may only do 

the service for one provider . 

So this is good for business. It's good for 

,Connecticut. It's good for our independent 

contractors, and I urge the support. Thank you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, Representative Smith. Will you remark 

further on the bill before us? Will you remark 

further on the bill before us? Representative O'Dea 

of the 125th, sir. 

REP. O'DEA (125th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I also rise in support 

of this bill. I've been involved in litigation 

representing truck drivers stuck in between this issue 
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and this clarifies their status and I firmly support 

this bill. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, Representative. Will you remark 

further on the bill before us? Will you remark 

further on the bill before us? 

If not, will staff and guests please come to the 

Well of the House. Will Members please take your 

seats. The machine will be opened. 

THE CLERK: 

The House of Representatives is voting by Roll 

Call. Members to the Chamber please. 

The House of Representatives is voting by Roll 

Call. Members to the Chamber. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Have all the Members voted? Have all the Members 

voted? Will the Members please check the board to 

determine if their vote is properly cast. 

If all the Members have voted, the machine will 

be locked and the Clerk will take the tally. Will the 

Clerk please announce the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

Mr. Speaker, Substitute House Bill Number 6151. 
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Total Number Voting 134 

Necessary for Passage 68 

,Those voting Yea 134 

Those voting Nay 0 

Those absent and not voting 16 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

The bill passes. 
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Would the Clerk please call Calendar Number 490. 

THE CLERK: 

Mr. Speaker, on Calendar Page 24, Calendar Number 

490, Favorable Report of the Joint Standing Committee 

on Human Services, Substitute Senate Bill Number 887 

AN ACT CONCERNING THE CARE 4 KIDS PROGRAM. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Urban. 

REP. URBAN (43rd): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Mr. Speaker, I move 

acceptance of the Joint Committee's Favorable Report 

and passage of the bill in concurrence with the 

Senate. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Motion before the Chamber is acceptance of the 

Joint Committee's Favorable Report and passage of the 
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Will you remark further on the bill? Will you remark 
further on the bill? 

Senator Osten. 

SENATOR OSTEN: 

With no objectlon, I would remove this to the Consent 
,Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Without objection, so ordered. 

Mr. Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 19, Calendar 624, Substitute for House Bill Number 
'-

6151, AN ACT CONCERNING CERTAIN OPERATORS OF MOTOR 
VEHICLES AND ELIGIBILITY FOR UNEMPLOYMENT BENEFITS, 
Favorable Report of the Committee on Labor and Public 
Employees. 

Senator Osten. 

SENATOR OSTEN: 

Thank you very much, Mr. President. 

I move acceptance of the Joint Committee's Favorable 
Report and passage of the bill as amended by the House. 

THE CHAIR: 

On acceptance and passage of the bill, will you remark? 

SENATOR OSTEN: 

This particular situation has been --although I haven't 
been here -- hanging around for a number of years. This 
creates an exception in the workers' compensation statutes 
for owner/operators of motor vehicles with a minimum gross 
vehicle weight, and allows them to act as -- as they are, 
independents. 
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Thank you, Senator. 

Will you remark further? 

Senator Markley. 

SENATOR MARKLEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 
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Again, this is a bill that we saw in the Labor Committee. 

004381 

It has the strong support of the trucking industry. It 
seems to clarify a problem that has been of a concern for 
some time, and there was no opposition to it. It 
didn't-- it ended up, perhaps, not sweeping in everybody ~ 

who could have possibly have been -- every situation that 
could have been fixed in it, but we fixed -- everything 
that we fixed, I think we fixed right. So I will support 
this bill . 

Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Mr. -- thank you, Senator. 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE: 

Just a question, if I may, Mr. President, through you to 
the proponent. 

It says in the fiscal note there's· a potential significant 
revenue loss. So has this either gone to Finance or 
Appropriations, or as part of the budget? 

Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Osten . 

SENATOR OSTEN: 



• 

• 

• 

gdm/cah/meb/gbr 
SENATE 

127 
June 1, 2013 

This --excuse me -- I'm sorry -- this bill has traveled 
from -- hold on one minute -- I believe it did go to 
Finance unanimous passage through Finance. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE: 

Great. Thank you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator LeBeau. 

SENATOR LEBEAU: 

I'd like to thank the chairs for bringing 
This is an important bill to help the 
industry in the state of Connecticut . 

out this bill. 
the trucking 

You -- the chair had mentioned in the past that this bill 
had kicked around. Well, I was doing some of the kicking 
in past years. 

And this is going to help many of our trucking -- we just 
lost -- in my town, I just lost another trucking industry, 
a mover. We lost -- lost some very big movers in the 
state, Barrio, one in my town that we -- because -- and 
this is part -- this is part of the problem. The costs 
we mentioned earlier. Senator Kane was talking to me 
about high costs. This is one of the problems that we 
have. And this -- this bill is going to help the trucking 
industry to ensure that people who are independent 
contractors can act as independent contractors and -- and 
not -- and to clear up the confusion that has existed over 
the last couple years within the Labor Department. 

I thank -- again, I thank the chairs for bringing this out. 
It's a good bill. It's going to save jobs in Connecticut. 

Thank -- thank you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 
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Senator, will you remark further on the bill? Will you 
remark further on the bill? 

Senator Osten. 

SENATOR OSTEN: 

With no objection, I would remove this to the Consent 
Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing and hearing no objection, so ordered. 

Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

Mr. President, I have another item to add to the Consent 
Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

Mr. President, it's on Calendar page 26, at the bottom of 
that page, Calendar 680, House Bill Number 5666. 
Madam -- Mr. President, ~ove that that item be placed on 
the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Without objection, so ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

If we might stand at ease for just a moment. 
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Madam President, if the Clerk would list the items on the 
first Consent Calendar and then if we might call for a vote 
on that Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. 

Mr. Clerk. 

It's not open, I'm not opening it. I'm waiting for you 
to call the (inaudible). 

THE CLERK: 

On Page 3, Calendar 209, Senate Bill 1033. 

Page 5, Calendar 355, House Bill 6023. 

Page 7, Calendar 460, House Bill 6506. 

On Page 11, Calendar 505, House Bill 6406. 

On Page 18, Calendar 617, House Bill 5441; c:;_aLer:dar 620, 
House Bill 6683; Calendar 623, .House Bill,' 6365. 

And on Page 19, Calendar 624, House Bill 6151. 

On Page 20, Calendar 635, House Bill 5926. 

Page 23, Calendar 659, House Bill 5358. 

On Page 26, Calendar 680, House Bill 5666. 

And on Page 29, Calendar 182, Senate Bill 1000. 

Page 33, Calendar 384, Senate Bill 1067. 

And on Page 36, Calendar 649, ~ouse Bill 5113. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you . 

-,1 
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Mr. Clerk, will you call for a roll call vote and the 
machine will be open. 

THE CLERK: 

Immediate roll call has been ordered in the Senate. 
Senators please return to the Chamber. Immediate roll 
call on Consent Calendar Number 1 has been ordered in the 
Senate. 

THE CHAIR: 

If all members have voted, if all members have voted, the 
machine will be closed. 

Mr. Clerk, will you please call a tally. 

THE CLERK: 

On the first Consent Calendar of the day. 

Total Number Voting 
Necessary for Adoption 
Those Voting Yea 
Those Voting Nay 
Those Absent and Not Voting 

THE CHAIR: 

Consent Calendar passes. 

Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

35 
18 
35 

0 
1 

Madam President, if the Clerk would please call as the next 
item Calendar Page 10, Calendar 495, ~enate Bill 840 from 
the Finance, Revenue and Bonding Committee. 

THE CHAIR: 

Good evening, Senator Fonfara. 

SENATOR FONFARA: 

<,. \~ 
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I 

CHAIRMEN: 

MEMBERS PRESENT: 
SENATORS: 

REPRESENTATIVES: 

Senator Osten, 
Representative Tercyak 

Osten, Gerratana, 
Markley 

Tercyak, Smith, 
Esposito, Kinger, Miner, 
Williams 

SENATOR OSTEN: Public hearing for February 26th to 
order. We're going to remind everybody that 
you don't need to read your whole testimony. 
We would prefer that even public officials 
keep it down to the three-minute timeframe. 
And we're going to -- I don't -- is Senator 
Loony here? We're going to go on to 

000585 

Commissioner Palmer. You're up. 
lf6.5~~fo 1±6 .570} 

SHARON PALMER: Well, good afternoon, Senator H1J(oi5J Jlli.lo.l.f3J. 
Osten, Representative Tercyak, and member of~ L:,~33 00 lntf 4 
the committee, I guess. There are several3 
bills on today's hearing agenda, which I 
testified in support of last week. And I just 
want to reiterate my support for these 
numbers, and these are new numbers on the 
bill. Our Senate 926 and,J:.2.J. House 6449, 
6450, 6451, and 6452. 

And let me go on to the others that are up 
before you today. And they're all mainly 
technical bills. The first one is 909, 
Unemployment Conformity. This is part of- our 
legislative package, and we need to have 
conformity with federal law. A state's 
failure to implement the penalty that's in 
this legislation would be ground for 
initiating conformity proceedings to deny 
certifying the state for grants. So we need 
to be in compliance with the penalties that 
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are called for in federal legislation. 

And since the Food Credit for Connecticut is 
around $500 million, we want to -- we do not 
want to lose that money. 

Next bill, 5686, a minimum base period for 
wages and eligibility for unemployment. Also 
in this case, the language isn't complete, so 
it's a little hard for us to tell what the 
specifics are, but again, we're not sure thae 
this would comply with federal regulations, so 
that needs to be looked at carefully for 
compliance. 

5701, monthly reductions of unemployment comp. 
We're here to speak on opposition to this 
bill. It is clearly from the language not 
compliant with federal regulations, and it was 
an agreement that we signed with the feds, and 
as a result Connecticut would no longer be 
able to participate in the Federal EUC program 
eliminating up to 47 weeks of federally-funded 
benefits for claimants, so we urge you to 
reject that. 

House 6151, certain operators of motor 
vehicles ineligibility for unemployment comp. 
We are talking with other folks who are also 
interested in this bill, and my Irish friend 
Mr. Riley and I have decided that we're going 
to work this out. So hopefully that will 
happen, and I won't remark any further at this 
point. We're trying to put some specifics on 
this bill that would be amenable to everyone. 

And_6432, employers of individuals providing 
homemaker services, companion services, and 
homemaker health aide services. This is part 
of our package. We want to remove the 
liability from the individual, who is using 
the using the services to the company that is 
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regarding concerns -- regarding homemaker 
services and homemaker companion agencies. 

Thank you for this opportunity to provide 
testimony here today. I'm available to answer 
any questions if you have any. 

SENATOR OSTEN: Thank you very much for coming and 
speaking out on this. We've heard a lot of 
similar stories and are very concerned with 
the relationship between places like Allied 
and individual recipients of their workers. 
Are there any questions? Thank you very much. 

JOSHUA HAWKS-LADDS: Thank you. 

SENATOR OSTEN: Next is going to be Representative 
Brian Becker and Ed Michaels. 

REP. BECKER: Thank you, Chairman Osten, Chairman 
Tercyak, Ranking Member Smith and other 
members of the Labor and Public Employees 
Committee. Thank you for raising and taking 
the time to hear testimony on House Bill 6151, 
AN ACT CONCERNING CERTAIN OPERATORS OF MOTOR 
VEHICLES AND ELIGIBLILITY FOR UNEMPLOYMENT 
BENEFITS. 

I've submitted my written testimony, which 
lays out for you the current state of the law, 
the need for the change, and also mentions -­
as the commissioner mentioned earlier today 
that we've been working with the parties who 
are interested in this in trying to reach an 
agreement on revised language. 

We're continuing to do that and hope to have 
something shortly. And with that I would like 
to cede the rest of the time to my 
constituent, Ed Michaels, who is an owner of a 
trucking company and is in need of help . 
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ED MICHAELS: Chairman Osten, Chairman Tercyak, 
Ranking Member Smith, other distinguished 
members of the Labor and Public Employees 
Committee, thank you for taking the time to 
listen to my testimony in favor of.J:Ia!lse Bill-..l.. 

6151, AN ACT CONCERNING CERTAIN OPERATORS OF 
MOTOR VEHICLES AND ELIGIBILITY FOR 
UNEMPLOYMENT BENEFITS. 

My name is Edward Michaels. I'm a resident of 
West Hartford. In addition, I'm the owner of 
American Transportation on logistics and 
(inaudible) Connecticut. 

American Transportation is a truckload carrier 
delivering refrigerated and dry products 
throughout the United States. Since the 
regulation of the trucking industry almost 30 
years ago, our competition is based throughout 
the United States. 

Our competitors include other trucking 
companies, third-party logistics coordinators, 
brokers, and the Internet road boards. These 
trucking companies come from all over the U.S. 
and pick up freight in Connecticut. 

Some of the Connecticut companies we service 
today include King Coil Mattress, Gold Bond 
Mattress, Country Pure Foods, (inaudible) 
Company and Celebration Foods, Carbell Ice 
Cream, to name a few. These customers also 
use trucking companies not based in 
Connecticut. The pricing model in the 
truckload industry is based on a fixed 
component with a variable for the changing 
price of fuel. 

To control costs and survive in the industry, 
almost all of the asset-based trucking 
companies use a business model that includes 
owner operators of independent contractors, 
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where the trucking companies can fix their 
costs. There are too many variables on the 
road, such as weather, traffic, mechanical 
issues, and other delays that the use of an 
employee makes the company's pricing model 
uncompetitive and the shippers will not use 
our services. 

Independent contractors we hire are people who 
want to own their own truck and do this kind 
of work. They have their own truck, federal 
tax identification number, USDOT number, truck 
insurance, Workman's Compensation, and pay all 
the applicable taxes associated with owning a 
business and putting property tax on 
equipment, tolls and fuel taxes. 

They like the freedom of choosing when and 
where they want to go and how to get there. 
The issue in Connecticut is the owner/operator 
fails the state ABC test that determines 
independent contractor status, which does not 
exist in some of the states where my 
competitors are based. 

A person is deemed and employee if they choose 
to only work for one carrier or trucking 
company during a calendar year. These 
contractors are free to work for whoever they 
want, but many of them stay with the same 
trucking company because they are provided 
work that they enjoy doing, and they are able 
to make a sufficient living. 

At any time they can choose to move to another 
carrier that they feel they can improve their 
business model. If the modification ABC test 
along the lines in the proposed bill is not 
granted, I'll be forced to either close my 
business or move it to a state where I'm on a 
level playing ground with my competitors. I 
do not want to do that as I have a family and 
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I've lived in Connecticut my entire life. 

Thank you for your time and I'd be happy to 
take any questions. 

SENATOR OSTEN: Thank you very much for coming up 
and presenting your testimony. We really 
appreciate it. Anybody have any questions 
right now for Mr. Michaels? Thank you. Oh, 
wait a minute. Excuse me. Representative 
Smith. 

REP. SMITH: Thank you, Madame Chair. Just the 
quick question I have is the 10,000 pounds 
weight, is there a rationale beside -- behind 
that as to why it's 10,000 versus some other 
number? 

ED MICHAELS: Well, commercial -- to register the 
vehicles commercially in the State of 
Connecticut is in excess of 10,000. 

REP. SMITH: So then this would apply to all 
commercial vehicles, or --

ED MICHAELS: In excess of -- yeah. We -- our 
equipment happens to be registered for 80,000 
pounds. But 10,000 pounds would include 
smaller box trucks or straight trucks that 
people make deliveries in. 

REP. SMITH: Okay. Thank you very much. 

SENATOR OSTEN: Thank you. Any further questions? 
Seeing none, thanks so much for coming up 
today. 

ED MICHAELS: Thank you. 

SENATOR OSTEN: Next is Melodie Peters, and will be 
followed by Representative John Shaban. Thank 
you for coming today . 
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Testimony of Enc W Gjede 

AsSIStant Counsel, CBIA 

Before the Comm1ttee on Labor and Public Employees 

Hartford, CT 

February 26, 2013 

Testifying in Support o! PSB-61SlAn Act Concerning Certain Operators of Motor Vehicles and 

Eligibility For Unemployment Benefits 

Good Afternoon Senator Osten, Representative Tercyak, and members of the Labor and Public 

Employees Comm1ttee. My name 1s Eric Gjede and I am assistant counsel at the Connecticut Busmess 

and Industry Asso_C!51J10n.(CBIA wh1ch represents more than 10,000 large and small companies 

throughouJ thestate of Connecticut 

CBIA'supports PSB-6151 becaJJ- presumably 1t would allow certammd1v1duals who are actmg as 

md£gendent contractorSfQ;'the purpose of transporting property in interstate commerce to contmue 

cond~~tirigb"ll~;~ m th1s manner 

We urge the committee to support PSB-6151 

~·~o C.h~.rc•- '::~•E>el Hedford. Cl 06103·1126 I 8602r1,11900 I 8602/S!:i562 (f) • cbrecom 
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HB 6151 
An Act Concerning Certain Operators of Motor Vehicles 

and Eligibility for Unemployment Benefits 

Cha1rman Osten, Cha1rman Tercyak, Ranking Member Markley, Ranking Member Smith, and the other 
d1stmgUished members of the Labor and Public Employees Comrruttee, thank you for ra1smg and taking 
the time to hear testimony on HB 6151, An Act Concemmg Certam Operators of Motor Veh1cles and 
Eligibility for Unemployment Benefits. 

I have a constituent, Ed M1chaels, who owns a trucking company, Amencan TransportatiOn and Logistics, 
LLC (the "American Transportation"), located m Windsor Locks, Connecticut. H1s company uses 
mdependent contractors who own the1r own trucks to haul fre1ght both w1thin and Without the state of 
Connecticut. The state Department of Labor (the "DOL") has commenced an investigatiOn to determme 
whether the Amencan Transportation's dnvers really are mdependent contractors or whether they should 
be class1fied as employees. 

Currently, Connecticut state law has what IS known as the "ABC Test" to determme whether an 
md1vtdual1s an employee or an mdependent contractor 1 The ABC Test IS more comprehensive than the 
IRS test des1gned to make the same determination. Amencan Transportation meets the elements of the 
IRS test requ1red to establish that 1ts dnvers are mdependent contractors, but may not meet all of the 
elements of the ABC Test. 

All parts of the state's ABC Test must be satisfied for an md1vidual to be considered an independent 
contractor under Connecticut state law. Part C of the test requ1res that the ind1v1dual be "customanly 
engaged m an mdependently established trade, occupation, professiOn or busmess of the same nature as 
that involved m the serv1ce performed." The DOL has mterpreted th1s prov1s1on as requmng that an 
md1v1dual work for more than one party m a g1ven calendar year m order to meet th1s part of the test.2 

1 The ABC Test may be found m C G.S. §31-222(a)(l)(B)(u)(I)-(III) 
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Many of Mr Michaels's dnvers choose to work only for h1s company Therefore, there 1s a good 
poss1b1hty that the DOL will determme that those dnvers should be deemed employees rather than 
mdependent contractors of American Transportation. Th1s would be a devastatmg result to Arnencan 
Transportation's busmess. 

The truckmg busmess IS very competitive. Arnencan Transportation competes W1th truclang compan1es 
from around the country, many of whom are located m states that do not use the ABC Test. Mr. M1chaels 
has told me that the only way he can compete m the truclang busmess is to be m a pos1t1on to giVe a flat 
fee quote to his customers. Th1s 1s standard mdustry practice. Upon wmmng a b1d, he offers h1s 
mdependent contractor dnvers the opportumty to haul the fre1ght for a fixed fee. If Arnencan 
Transportation were to be forced to treat these drivers as employees and pay them hourly wages rather 
than fixed fees, Amencan TransportatiOn would be not be able to compete with out-of-state earners. 

If the dnvers were deemed to be employees, 1t would put Amencan Transportation at senous nsk of 
losmg money or losmg busmess. The company would be at nsk of losmg money on any tnps mvolving 
traffic Jams or other delays smce the amount of wages 1t would need to pay could be substantially h1gher 
than the wages 1t ant1c1pated when b1ddmg for the JOb The company also would be potentially liable for 
unemployment compensation for dnvers anytime the dnvers chose to remam 1dle rather than hauling a 
particular load. If the company attempted to bUild these add1t1onal costs into 1ts b1ds to customers, 1t 
would pnce 1tselfnght out of the market. E1ther way, Mr. Michaels assures me, American TransportatiOn 
could not survive. 

As you consider this bill and whether the exemption Jt seeks IS appropnate, ask yourself th1s quesbon: In 
what other busmess does an employee have to mvest tens of thousands of dollars of his or her own money 
m equipment m order to be hired? The truckers who dnve for Amencan Transportation own or lease the1r 
own trucks at substantial personal cost. These dnvers want to be their own bosses; they thmk of 
themselves as mdependent contractors, and they should be treated accordingly. 

I have spoken w1th the DOL about th1s bill and worked w1th them and M1ke Riley of the Motor Transport 
Association on some revised language to satisfy concerns about the breadth of the bill. We appear to be 
close to an agreement and will contmue to work towards one 

Governor Malloy has repeatedly stated that our state is "open for bus mess." The Governor and all of us 
want to help our state's compames compete m the marketplace. For a Connecticut truckmg company 
domg busmess on a natwnw1de basis to be put at a competlnve disadvantage by a more restrictive 
defimt10n of "mdependent contractor" IS JUSt wrong. The bill before you and the reVIsed language we 
plan to subm1t seeks to nght that wrong by creatmg a narrow exemption to the ABC Test. Please help our 
state's compames preserve and create Jobs. Please suppo~ HB 6151. Thank you . 
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Chairman Osten, Cha1rman Tercyak, Ranking Member Markley, Rankmg Member Sm1th, and the 
other distinguished members of the Labor and Pub he Employees Committee, thank you for taking the 
time to listen to my testimony in favor of House B1ll 6151, An Act Concerning Certain Operators of 
Motor Veh1cles and Eligibility for Unemployment Benefits. 

My name is•Edw~ird:Mi!=!JaeiS and I am a resident of West Hartford, CT. In add1t1on, I am the owner of 
Amencan Transportation & Log1st1cs in Wmdsor Locks, CT. American Transportation is a truckload 
earner delivermg refrigerated and dry products throughout the Umted States. 

Smce deregulation of the truckmg mdustry almost thirty years ago our competition 1s based 
throughout the United States. Our competitors include other trucking compames, 3rd Party Logistics 
Coordmators, Brokers, and the Internet load boards. These truckmg companies come from all over 
the US and pick up freight in Connecticut. 

Some of the ConnectiCUt Companies we service today mclude Kmg Koil Mattress, Gold Bond Mattress, 
Country Pure Foods, Garbo Lobster Co., and Celebration Foods to name a few. These customers also 
use trucking compames not based in CT . 

The pncmg model m the truckload mdustry IS based on a fixed component with a vanable for the 
changing pnce of fuel To control costs and surv1ve in the mdustry almost of the asset based truckmg 
compames use a business model that mcludes owner operators or mdependent contractors where 
the trucking companies can fix their costs. There are too many variables on the road such as 
weather, traffic, mechamcal issues, and other delays that the use of an employee makes the 
compames pncmg model uncompetit1ve and the sh1ppers will not use your serv1ces. 

The mdependent contractors we h1re are people who want to own their own truck and do th1s kind of 
work. They have their own truck, federal tax identification number, USDOT number, truck 
msurance, worker's compensatiOn, and pay all the apphcable taxes associated with owmng a 
busmess including property tax on the eqmpment, tolls, and fuel taxes. They hke the freedom of 
choosmg when and where they want to go and how to get there. 

The issue in CT IS the owner operator fa1ls the state's ABC test to determine independent contractor 
status (wh1ch does not ex1st m several of the states where my competitors are based). A person is 
deemed an employee 1f they choose to only work for one carrier or trucking company during a 
calendar year These contractors are free to work for who ever they want but many of them stay 
with the same truckmg company because they are prov1ded work that they enJOY doing and they are 
able to make a sufficient hving. At any time they can chose to move to another earner 1f they feel 
they can improve the1r business model. 

If a modification m the ABC test along the hnes in the proposed bill is not granted 1 w1ll be forced to 
e1ther close my business or move it to a state where I am on a level playmg ground With my 
competitors. I do not want to do that as I have a family and have hved in CT my entire hfe. 

Thank you for your time . 
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